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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

JANUARY 8, 2019
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; David Fiorentino; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Joyce Heck
Not in Attendance: Tony Soltani
Other Attendees: Nancy Wheeler; Patrick Connors; Carol Zink-Mailloux; Peter Warburton; Stewart Yeaton; Gordon Ellis; Deb Sargent; Graeme Crowther; Michael Wiggett 
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Epsom School District
Marylou asked if there were any changes since we had the last presentation.  There are no changes. 

Warrant Article 1:  Shall the Epsom School District vote to raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amount set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $11,888,679?  Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be $11,841,718 which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments requied by previous action of the Epsom School District, or by law, or the governing body may hold one special meeting in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only.

School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee ___________ Approval

If passed, the new estimated tax rate will be $20.41 [per thousand], which will result in a $1.50 increase over the previous year tax rate.

[Note:  Warrant Article # 1 (operating budget article) does not include separate Warrant Article #2 and #5.]
Penny asked if the Board would be putting their vote for each article as the Town does.  Bill noted that they determined not to do that.  Bill indicated the School Board vote for this article was 2 to 1 to recommend.  Penny also noted that the tax (This change is $1.24)

rate for the default budget was not listed.  Bill will get the information for Thursday.  

Virginia asked what items would be cut if the budget failed.  Mr. Connors noted it would be text books and digital licenses to go with the text books.

Warrant Article 2: Shall the Epsom School District vote to approve the cost items set forth in the collective bargaining agreement reached between the Epsom School Board and the Epsom Support Staff Association for the 2019/20 fiscal year which calls for the following increases in salaries and benefits at the current staffing level:



Year 2019/20

$62,609




Year 2020/21

$58,834




Year 2021/22

$61,985

And further to raise and appropriate the sum of $62,609 for the 2019/20 fiscal year, such sum representing the additional costs attributable to the increase in salaries and benefits required by the new agreement over those that would be paid at current staffing levels?

School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee ___________ Approval

[Estimated tax impact of this article is $0.15 per thousand]
Bill noted they were looking at increases of 3% the 1st year, 2.7% the 2nd year and 2.7% the 3rd year.  The School Board vote was 3 to 0 to recommend.  Mr. Connors noted the revisions for the Epsom Support Staff Association contract from the current contract.  

Gary noted that it says documented personal days, asking are there undocumented personal days.  Mr. Connors noted personnel need to obtain permission to use personal days.  Joyce verified the amount paid if no sick or personal days are used ($1,000.00).  Mr. Connors noted that it saves the district money and also is easier for the children.  

Penny asked the number of sick and personal days – sick - 15 a year, personal – 3 days a year.  Sick days can be rolled over until they reach 105 days.  Mr. Connors noted if a person has the 105 days, they do not receive any further days.

Mr. Connors discussed the unused vacation time for the custodians as it is difficult to have them on vacation in June due to graduation and class room changes.  They are allowed to carry over their time to August with permission.
The maximum amount for dental insurance for each member is $1,250.00 each year.  Penny asked the premiums for the dental insurance.  Mr. Connors noted that he would obtain those figures.  
Current plan this year per month (Option 16)
Single $23.98

2-Person $46.79

Family $93.92

Proposed plan costs this year per month (Option 10)

Single $41.60

2-Person $79.88

Family $138.50

Virginia asked why the Chairman did not vote, he noted that he does not vote unless it is to break a tie.

Warrant Article 3:  To see if the Epsom School District will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of up to forty thousand dollars ($40,000) to be added to the Special Education Trust Fund previously established, with such amount to be funded from the June 30, 2019 unreserved fund balance available for transfer on July 1, 2019?  NO AMOUNT TO BE RAISED FROM TAXATION.
School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee ___________ Approval

[Estimated tax impact per thousand $.00]
Bill noted the current amount in the fund is $122,667.96.  The School Board vote was 3 to 0.

Warrant Article 4:  Shall the District vote to raise and appropriate the sum of up to $25,000 (from surplus) to be added to the Building Maintenance and Repair Trust Fund previously established, with such amount to be funded from the June 30, 2019 unreserved fund balance available for transfer on July 1, 2019.  NO AMOUNT TO BE RAISED FROM TAXATION.

School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee ___________ Approval

[Estimated tax impact per thousand $.00]
The current amount in the fund is $50,146.10.  Bill noted the School Board vote was 3 to 0 to approve.

Warrant Article 5:  Shall the Epsom School District vote to raise and appropriate $175,319 to fund the expansion of the half day Kindergarten program to a full day program?  [Majority vote required]
School Board Does Not Recommend Approval

Budget Committee ____________ Approval
Bill noted the School Board vote was 0 to 3. 

Bill noted the figure is due to the hiring of an additional teacher as well as two paraprofessionals and additional materials at the following costs for the first year:

Teacher   

   $84,505


2 Paraprofessionals        $41,721 - 42,134 per person

Materials                        $6,960      

Ralph noted there are no funds for new special education students.  Virginia noted they should already be in the system since the age of 3 and the student should be receiving assistance.  She discussed that between parents and physicians and pre-school screening most issues have been identified and the student is already receiving assistance.
Marylou asked if the school had classroom space.  Mr. Connors noted they could make it work.  Penny asked the reasons why is was not recommended by the Board.  Bill, speaking only for himself, did not recommend due to if everything passed, they would have a $2.06 tax increase.  It bothers him indicating they need to make changes in education funding.  
The Keno amount to the district was discussed.  Virginia noted the Department of Education currently has a surplus of special education funds.
Joni asked the number of students in each classroom; it would be between 10 to 15.  Mr. Connors noted there could be up to approximately 15 – 16 students per room before going to a third classroom.  Mr. Connors noted that they usually get more children in first grade from parents that work with half day Kindergarten
Ralph noted the $1,100 amount per student from Keno was set by the Legislature and Governor.  It is limited by the Legislature.  Virginia questioned this and thought it could go no lower than that amount.

Penny asked if we went to whole day Kindergarten would those students pick up special classes such as physical education and art.  Mr. Connors noted they do those things now, but it is a lesser amount of time.

Virginia checked the amounts from the Keno and reviewed the information from the State Website.  She verified the minimum is $1,100 with a maximum of $1,800 for the year 2020.  

Epsom Village District

Gary reviewed the two articles that contain money to be voted upon.

Article 6: To see if the District will vote to raise and appropriate $206,257 for the 2019 operating budget.  Commissioners Recommend

Article 7: To raise and appropriate four thousand dollars ($4,000) to be added to the Water System Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund with said funds to come from user fees.  Commissioners Recommend
Gary noted the total budget is $210,257.00.

Bill asked why the Water District comes before the Budget Committee.  Gary noted under State law they have to go before a Budget Committee and could use the Town’s committee.  

Penny asked where the voting for the District is held; she was told at their building on Water Street.

TOWN WARRANT ARTICLES

Article 1:  Shall the Town of Epsom raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $#,###,###?  Should this article be defeated, the operating budget shall be $3,399,998, which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town or by law, or the governing body may hold one special meeting in accordance with RS 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only.

The operating budget is estimated to be a $._______ to the 2018 Tax rate

The default budget is estimated to be a ($.07) decrease from the 2018 Tax rate
Marylou noted as there is no final figure the Committee would not be reviewing this article at this time.
Article 2:   Shall the Town vote to establish a contingency fund for the 2019 year for unanticipated expenses that may arise and further raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to go into the fund? No amount to be raised from taxation.  Any appropriation left in the fund at the end of the year will lapse to the general fund.   Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 







No tax impacts. 

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Penny asked if any funds been spent from this fund; Nancy noted no money was used this year.

Article 3:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand dollars ($2,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance as of December 31, 2018, which is equivalent to the total amount of cemetery plot sales for 2018, to be added to the previously established Cemetery Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund?  No amount to be raised from taxation.  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  







No tax impacts.

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Article 4:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of four thousand dollars ($4,000.00), to be used by the Northwood Lake Watershed Association to control Milfoil in Northwood Lake?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






No tax impacts.

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Virginia noted someone from the Association spoke to this article in the past.
Article 5:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000,00) to be deposited into the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of potential future expansion of the public water system?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.





Estimated tax impact is $ .03 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Article 6:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000.00) to be deposited into the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for a future Town Office?  Majority vote requied.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






Estimated tax impact is $ .06 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Article 7:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirteen thousand dollars ($13,000.00) to purchase the necessary equipment and one (1) year of support services to have the capability of broadcasting board and committee meetings to the public?  Subsequent year’s support fees would be included in the annual operation budget.  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






Estimated tax impact is $ .03 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Penny confirmed the $13,000.00 would include the support services asking what is the cost of equipment.  It was noted there is $3,000.00 for support fees and $10,000.00 for equipment.  Penny asked where it would be broadcast, Virginia through the internet.  Virginia noted most of the companies could stream live and also could store for later viewing for people unable to view live.

Virginia noted this article was brought forth in the past and this is the less costly option.  Penny asked if they thought people would hold back at meetings.  Virginia noted she has watched other towns’ videos and no one has.

Len felt this was not a good idea as people do not participate and would not want to now.  Dave disagreed.  Virginia noted many people have spoken to her about this.  She felt this would be a good idea.

Bill asked the cost yearly, it was not known after the first year.  Gary noted that if people watch it, they would be more informed when they vote.

Article 8:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty-two thousand five hundred dollars ($52,500.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance for that purpose?  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7 VI, and will not lapse until the update is completed or by December 31, 2024, whichever is sooner.  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.








No tax impacts
Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Ralph asked what good is having an updated tax map online done by aerial photogrammetry.  Nancy noted the existing tax maps were done from photos from the 1980s.  She noted that it would update the maps using the latest technology.

Nancy noted that people look on line but the data is not as accurate as it could be.  She noted that at the Selectmen’s meeting Len had suggested the money come from the Unassigned Fund Balance.  

Joyce said she has seen old maps with data and how is this different.  Len discussed that this is more accurate than the old system.  Ralph noted the Town would have to make sure the person doing it uses the latest GPS technology.

Penny asked how the amount was determined.  Nancy noted the company that updates the tax maps gave the figure.

Article 9:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-one thousand five hundred dollars ($31,500.00) for the purpose of purchasing a LIFEPAK 15 V4 Heart Monitor/Defibrillator, and authorize the use of the same amount of thirty-one thousand five hundred dollars ($31,500.00) from the Fire and Rescue Apparatus Fund for that purpose?  No amount to be raised by taxation.  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






No tax impacts
Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Chief Yeaton noted that it is an update of equipment.  Len asked if it is something that needs to be updated why is not in the budget.  Chief Yeaton noted taking it from this fund would be no tax impact.

Penny asked about the fund, it is not a Capital Reserve Fund.  

Article 10:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-two thousand dollars ($32,000.00) for renovation of the front façade of the Fire Station to remove the second-floor deck and replace the second-floor windows and further authorize the use of thirty-two thousand dollars ($32,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance for that purpose?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.







 No tax impacts
Recommended by the Selectmen 3 - 0

Ralph asked if there was a reason why this did not come from the Morrison Fund.  Chief Yeaton said there was not enough interest money in that fund to complete this work.  

Joyce asked the amount in the Unassigned Fund Balance.  Nancy noted the fund is not all cash.  

Article 11:  There presently exists an Ambulance Revolving Fund into which is deposited each year, $12,000.00 of the revenue received from providing ambulance service.  Are you in favor of increasing the amount deposited each year into this fund to $16,000.00?  This article is contingent on the passage of Article 12, and will be void if Article 12 does not pass.  Majority vote required.







No tax impacts
Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

Article 12:  There presently exists a Fire and Rescue Apparatus Special Revenue Fund, established under the provisions of RSA 31:95-c, into which all revenue in excess of $12,000.00 is deposited each year, to be expended by Town vote on replacement and maintenance of fire and ambulance apparatus.  Are you in favor of changing the amount of revenue deposited into the fund to the amount of revenue received each year in excess of $16,000.00?  2/3 ballot vote required.  This article is contingent on the passage of Article 11, and will be void if Article 11 does not pass.








No tax impacts
Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

These articles go together.  Chief Yeaton noted that the volume of calls has increased and the costs of billing also has increased.  

Article 13:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred fifty thousand dollars ($150,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of reconstruction and improvements to town roads?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  






Estimated tax impact is $ .35 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 2 – 1
Penny asked the amount currently in the fund, it is $457,964.  Penny noted the Road Agent had left so she could not ask him what he would be doing with the money.

Article 14:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of purchasing motorized vehicles and equipment for the Highway Department?   Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 





Estimated tax impact is $ .02 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0
The amount currently in the fund is $63,130.

Article 15:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of bridge replacement and repair?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 





Estimated tax impact is $ .06 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 – 0

The amount currently in the fund is $110,095.
Article 16:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred ninety thousand dollars ($190,000.00) to purchase a new 6-wheel plow truck with equipment for the Highway Department to be used for summer and winter maintenance?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.





Estimated tax impact is $.44 per thousand
Not Recommended by the Selectmen 0 – 3

Penny asked why the Selectmen voted to not recommended.  Virginia noted the next article is for a used vehicle vs a new vehicle, voting against this article specifically due to the cost.

Ralph noted that when the Town has purchased used equipment in the past, they have been bit due to repair costs.

Len discussed the repairs for a new vs used truck.  He discussed the difference in repair costs due to emissions in new vehicles.  

Article 17:  In the event that the above warrant article #16 does not pass, shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of sixty thousand dollars ($60,000.00) to purchase a used 6-wheel plow truck with equipment for the Highway Department to be used for summer and winter maintenance?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






Estimated tax impact is $.14 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 - 0

Dave discussed the ability to plow roads wider rather than using smaller trucks that have to make more than one pass.
Nancy noted the town has received two petition articles – one to allow Keno and the other to have the town use the PA 28 Inventory Form.  She noted that they have been approved by the Supervisors as having enough signatures.

Penny asked if the Selectmen had to use the form if it passes.  Nancy noted they did not.

Article 1
Marylou noted that last Thursday there were no revisions to the budget.  Len noted he would like to decrease the budget by an amount.  He did not realize it had to be done by line items.

Len would like to motion to decrease the budget by 5%.  He did not want to worry about the Fire and Police Departments.  The Town has had studies done to make them more efficient.  He would like to decrease the Library and Highway Department budgets.  The Highway Department has a large amount of money for road reconstruction, we heard that he wanted to work with another town and there is no plan.  There is no plan for anything at this time.  There is no plan for the purchase of the truck.  He would like to see more done between the Selectmen and the Department.  He feels that not all tax payers use the Library.  He noted they have $36,000.00 that no one was aware of until a short time ago.  

Mary noted that there is an RSA that the Budget Committee cannot touch the Library budget.  Marylou noted that the Committee can revise it if they become part of the town budget.  It was noted it is the same as the town budget.

Len did not want to change the school budget as every year they have funds to offset the budget the following year.
Virginia noted on the Library that while not everyone uses it, but it is available to every person in town.  Len asked the budget for the Library, $230,000.00 approximately.  He stated the budget for the Highway Department and Fire Department.  

Dave did not think you could just cut the budget by 5%.  Ralph noted that 5% is roughly $165,000.00.  Bill noted the difference between the default and budget is $173,064.00.  

Dave asked how much was removed from the Highway Department last year.   Joni noted that money was moved between lines with no funds deleted.  They also requested the truck be a warrant article.

Len discussed that the Road Agent came in and wanted to work with another town.  Len noted the Fire Department came to the Selectmen and told them what needed to be done.  He would like to see the Road Agent and Selectmen work together on this.

Dave noted that working with another town is down the road.  

Ralph noted several years ago there was no money for the Road Agent to plan with so the $150,000.00 was initiated noting there is no plan.  Virginia noted that the Selectmen did cuts to the Highway Department budget already.  Dave felt the Road Agent does a good job with what funds he is given.
Joni noted the Road Agent does have the fund to fall back on that has about one-half million dollars to fall back on.  So, if you took $50,000.00, he would be able to get the money from the fund.  She noted that if the Warrant Article passes in March, he would have another $150,000.00.
Len noted the Fire Department has the ambulance fund, the Police Department has the special detail fund.  He noted it would be easier if he could see a plan from the Highway Department it would be fairer for us to make a decision.

Gary noted that the Police Department and Fire Department come in and tells the committee what they are going to spend the money on.  The Highway Department did not give the committee that.  He noted that one person has control of the Capital Reserve Fund for Highway Reconstruction.  The other Departments have to go to the Selectmen or voters to spend their funds.  He noted that there is no plan, even for 2019.  Gary noted that the Road Agent did say that all projects this year would go out to bid as they should.

Penny asked the increase in the 2019 budget over last year, it is 6.5%.

Len motioned to cut the Town budget by 5%, Gary seconded the motion.  The motion failed by a vote of 3 for, 7 against with 1 abstention.  

Dave motioned to accept the budget as presented, Joyce seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 7 for, 4 against.  

Penny discussed towns and cities that have tax caps.  Nancy noted that a Warrant Article could be done for that.
Gary asked if the information from the Thornton Study and the wage rates being from the Town was reviewed by the Selectmen.  Gary noted that it was to be for all employees.  He noted that the Selectmen should review the information for next year.  Nancy noted the Selectmen have looked at it and did not redo the matrix for 2019.  She noted the Selectmen opted to do a 2% COLA for the employees.  

Marylou suggested that Gary bring up in June to remind the Selectmen’s representive to look at the study when they are doing the budget.

Gary felt this should be on the Selectmen’s plate, as they are the ones that set the wages.

Ralph noted that if full day Kindergarten passes the school is looking at 7 additional students.  He noted these students have not been screened and 20% usually require additional services.  Virginia noted that the majority of the students are receiving services prior to the time they begin school.

Revenue

Nancy reviewed the projected revenues for 2019.  The total projected revenue is $1,678,682.00. 
Gary motioned to accept the projected revenue as presented, Virginia seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Default Budget

Nancy reviewed the projected default budget.  
Minutes of January 3, 2019
The minutes of January 3, 2019 were reviewed and amended.

Joni motioned to approve the minutes of January 3, 2019 as amended, Gary seconded the motion.  The motion passed with one abstention.

Joni discussed that at the Selectmen’s meeting she asked where the money was coming from for the raises given after the budget was presented.  The Chair noted that it was his error in not having the increases in the budget when it was presented to the Committee.

Marylou noted that due to the number of Warrant Articles she would be limiting the discussion to a minute or two for each person.  It was discussed that many people would be there for one Warrant Article from the School District.  She will also ask people to leave immediately after the school Warrant Articles Public Hearing as they will have many more articles to vote on.
Len asked why the Budget Committee could not hear this article first and let them leave after the recommendation.  

Virginia announced that at the Selectmen’s meeting Chris Bowes resigned from the Board.  He was appointed to fill the position until March 12, 2019.
Dave motioned to adjourn, Virginia seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:51PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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